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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS  

REGULAR MONTHLY MEETING  

BETHEL TOWN HALL  

January 7, 2025  

Present: Mayor Carl Wilson, Mayor Pro-Temp Barbara Bynum, Commissioner Ferrell Blount, 

Commissioner Thomas Lilley, Commissioner Tina Staton, and Commissioner Fred Whitehurst 

Members of the Board Absent: None 

Staff Present: Interim Town Manager, D. Scott Elliott, Attorney, Keen Lassiter, Clerk, Linda 

Sheppard, and Deputy Clerk, Jalissa Griggs 

Call to Order  

Mayor Wilson called the meeting to order at 6:00 P.M. and Mayor Pro-Temp Barbara Bynum 

gave the invocation.  

Commissioner Lilley then led the pledge of allegiance. 

Commissioner Blount made a motion to approve the proposed agenda, the motion carried 

unanimously.  

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the minutes from the regular monthly meeting on 

December 2, 2024; four were in favor, Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum, Commissioner Blount, 

Commissioner, and Commissioner Staton; one abstained, Commissioner Whitehurst; the motion 

carried. 

Public Comments 

Wayne Bryant, Captain of Bethel Fire Department, asked the Town for compensation of $400.00 

for his hearing aid that was damaged during a volunteer presentation on October 9, 2024, at 

Bethel Youth Activity Center. Interim Town Manager responded that Fire Chief Lilley brought 

the issue to him in November 2024. The Interim Town Manager expressed to Fire Chief Lilley 

his concerns about the precedence it may set. He suggested that Mr. Bryant reach out to the 

Bethel Fire Association to see if they would consider compensation for the damage. 

Commissioner Whitehurst made a motion to compensate Walter Bryant for $400.00 for the 

damaged hearing aid. 

Commissioner Blount offered an alternative solution that would not involve the Town. Mr. 

Bryant was satisfied with the offer of an alternative solution. 

Commissioner Whitehurst withdrew the motion. 

Jennifer Brown, a citizen of Bethel, commented on the condition of Nelson Street’s road paving. 

Interim Town Manager responded that it would be addressed later in the meeting. 
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Cassandra Conger, a citizen of Bethel, expressed her concerns about the two car lots that are full 

of junk cars within the Town limits.  

Presentations 

 

Jennifer Lanier-Coward, Director of Pitt County Cultural Arts and Recreation, gave a 

presentation about their department. Their goal is to provide programming for all 10 

municipalities in Pitt County. On February 22, 2025, they will be sponsoring a Community Day 

at Bethel School. 

 

Kelsi Dew, paid part-time grant administrator/writer for the Town of Bethel gave a presentation 

concerning her activities. She continues to work on the two currently funded grants. Firstly, the 

State Capital Infrastructure Fund (SCIF) grant for $500,000. The grant scope was recently 

changed to include the Library, Senior Center, Town Hall, Sherrif Department Annex, and Road 

Infrastructure. The quarterly report will be submitted by January 8, 2025, that will show the 

interest the Town collects from the grant funds. The grant will end December 2026. Secondly, 

the Rural Transformation Grant (RTG) for $200,000 for Smith Street Park. Camilla Griggs, 

Mayor Wilson, Interim Town Manager, and Kelsi Dew have been meeting with Rivers & 

Associates to create a park plan and seek additional funds with the PART-F Grant (and any other 

grant) to help complete Smith Street Park. The group is expected to have a plan submitted to the 

board by February 2025 meeting. The plan will move forward with ordering equipment, working 

on the walking trail (trail improvement), to have funds spent by June 2025. Commissioner Staton 

asked if there was a date to start and end. Kelsi Dew responded that there was no set end date at 

this time. She further explained that the plans will come back by the following week and that the 

park plan is in phases that could span to 10-15 years, however, there will be a functional park 

before then. She reiterated that most of the funds must be spent by June 2025. Commissioner 

Staton asked if there was a plan of what would be placed at the park. Kelsi Dew responded that 

there is a plan and Interim Town Manager announced that at the February 2025 meeting, the 

board will be presented with a park plan. Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum asked if Ms. Dew would be 

looking for grants all the time that could include home improvement, revitalization, etc. Kelsi 

Dew responded that she is the Town’s grant administrator versus grant writer that oversees the 

grants currently in place. Ms. Dew can look for additional grants at the Town’s discretion.  

 

Old Business 

 

As discussed at the Board’s December 2, 2024 meeting, Donald Foster submitted an offer to 

purchase two Town-owned parcels; 1441 and 1440 both on East Church Street. Both have a tax 

value of $2,000 on each. Mr. Foster is offering $750 for each parcel. The Board directed the 

Interim Town Manager and Town Attorney to discuss and bring back a recommendation 

regarding how to handle costs associated with selling Town-owned parcels. After discussing the 

matter, a recommendation was being presented to suggest that a cost analysis be performed on a 

case-by-case basis each time an offer to purchase is made. It is believed that with the current 

offer by Mr. Donald Foster for tax parcels #1441 and #1440, the Town should cover its costs (i.e. 
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advertising, legal, etc.). The only (unlikely) exception to this would be if someone were to make 

an “upset” offer which then would require additional advertising costs. Also, the Town is 

limiting its costs by asking buyers to have their attorney incur the costs of preparing and 

recording the deed once the transaction is finalized. Interim Town Manager recommended 

moving forward with the purchase of parcels 1441 and 1440.  

 

Commissioner Lilley made the motion to accept the offer to purchase, accept the two 

resolutions, accept the public notice, and direct staff to advertise for upset bids; the motion 

carried unanimously (See Attachment A). 

 

Three entities responded to the Town of Bethel’s RFP (Request for Proposals) for the Municipal 

Lawn Care and Residential Debris Pick-up Services. The below bid tabulation illustrates who 

submitted a bid and at what proposed cost associated for each component of the work. 

 

Municipal Lawn Care 

 

Entity Amount (Annualized) 

C&W Lawncare $45,000 

Creative Cuts Lawn & Landscaping 

Maintenance 

$45,000 

WAC Corp of Greenville $65,000 

 

Residential Yard Debris Pick-up Services 

 

Entity Amount (Annualized) 

C&W Lawncare $36,000 

Creative Cuts Lawn & Landscaping 

Maintenance 

No Bid 

WAC Corp of Greenville No Bid 

 

The Municipal Lawn Care is recommended to be awarded to C&W Lawncare. The Interim Town 

Manager recommended that the board table any action on the Residential Yard Debris Pick-up 

Services as other options are explored and brought before the board at the next meeting. 

 

Commissioner Blount made the motion to award the Municipal Lawn Care to C&W 

Lawncare; the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Commissioner Blount made the motion to table the Residential Yard Debris Pick-up Services 

until the next meeting; the motion carried unanimously. 

 

As a follow-up to the Board’s November 5, 2024 meeting, there was a presentation by Holly 

Garriott, Pitt County Arts Council, Executive Director. As part of her presentation, she stated 

that her organization could act as the Civic Arts Facilitator for the Town of Bethel. The Arts 
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Council provides this service to several other Pitt County municipalities. Holly Garriott further 

explained that the Arts Council only gives recommendations to entities desiring their input on 

proposed public arts projects; and the particular entity decides whether the project will be 

implemented. She elaborated that the Arts Council can serve as a partner for arts expertise. The 

Arts Council can look for grants and private funding for projects. For example, the Pit Stop 

project and the $5,000 Grassroots Grant. Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum raised the question “is the 

Arts Council here to help Bethel in whatever they need?” Holly Garriott explained that the Arts 

Council would act as a consultant. Interim Town Manager asked if the Town board is in charge 

of the content and Holly Garriott said it would be at the Town’s discretion and vote. 

Commissioner Whitehurst asked to explain what the program looked like in other municipalities. 

Holly Garriott used the City of Greenville as an example. She explained that a particular 

department would come to them about what piece of public art they would be interested in 

(sculpture, etc.), and the Council will come up with options (commissioning an artist, request for 

qualifications, or competition) and then present it to the city board to be voted on. Commissioner 

Whitehurst asked what some of the artwork looks like in Greenville. Holly Garriott used the 

Emerald Express Trolly, Pitt County Courthouse lighting, 4th street parking deck mural, 

sculptures, and more for examples. Commissioner Whitehurst asked if the Board could see 

physical artwork. Holly Garriott responded, “Yes.” Commissioner Whitehurst added that he did 

not want anything forced upon the Board. Holly Garriott restated that the Board chooses, and 

nothing is being forced – the Arts Council is the resource for implementation. Mayor Wilson 

added that he had previously spoken to Holly Garriott about the mural for The Pit Stop and that 

he suggested it reflect Bethel’s past, present, and future. Interim Town Manager added that 

$10,000 has been pledged by the NC Alliance to be utilized for mural efforts.  

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to adopt the Civic Arts Committee Resolution, four were 

in favor, Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum, Commissioner Blount, Commissioner, and Commissioner 

Staton; one opposed, Commissioner Whitehurst; the motion carried (See Attachment B). 

 

Interim Town Manager presented the proposed 2025 meeting calendar for the Board’s 

consideration. 

 

Mayor Pro Temp Bynum made a motion to adopt the proposed 2025 meeting calendar; the 

motion carried unanimously (See Attachment C). 

 

Interim Town Manager presented the amendment pertaining to the Town’s Audit Contract with 

Gregory T. Redman, PA, for FY 2023-2024. There is no cost associated with the amendment. It 

only changes the submittal date to the LGC from 10-31-2024 to 1-31-2025. This document was 

executed on 12-6-24 by the Mayor in order to keep the auditor moving forward on the Town’s 

audit. 

 

Commissioner Blount made a motion to approve (ratify) amendment to contract to audit 

accounts for 2023-2024; the motion carried unanimously (See Attachment D). 
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As briefly discussed at the December 2, 2024 meeting, Fire Chief Lilley mentioned the desire of 

the Fire Department to apply for a 50-50 grant from OSFM. The attached list of equipment 

totaling $22,430 is being sought. No additional Town appropriation is needed since it has already 

budgeted Town monies that will provide a portion ($6,215) of the needed match. The funding is 

proposed to be divided as follows: 

 

50% by OSFM @ $11,215 

50% by Bethel Fire Association @ $5,000 and Town of Bethel Fire Budget @ $6,215. 

 

Fire Chief Lilley commented that he would like the Board to consider $40,000 out of the Town 

of Bethel Fire Budget in order to purchase a fire truck at a later date. Interim Town Manager, 

Scott Elliott asked that the agenda item be tabled until he and Chief Lilley could discuss the 

details of a new truck purchase. 

 

Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum made a motion to table the submittal of the 50-50 OSFM grant 

application until February 4, 2025 meeting; the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Interim Town Manager presented that the Town Board previously agreed to purchase formal 

dress attire/uniform for Fire Chief Lilley. The invoice for this has been received. Funds totaling 

$938.18 ($852.63 + $85.55) need to be moved from the Contingency line-item (Admin. 10-420-

999) to the Uniform line-item (Fire 10-530-2400) in the Fire Department budget. 

  

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to move funds totaling $938.18 from Contingency to the 

Fire Department’s Uniform line-item to purchase formal dress attire/uniform for Fire Chief 

Lilley; the motion carried unanimously. 

 

Interim Town Manager presented information related to the NCLM’s 2025-2026 Biennium 

Legislative Goals. The League is asking the municipality to designate a voting delegate who will 

be responsible to cast the vote for the top 10 of the 16 proposed advocacy goals. 

 

Commissioner Blount made a motion to designate Mayor Wilson as the voting delegate to cast 

the Town’s vote for the preferred 10 of 16 proposed advocacy goals; the motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

Interim Town Manager presented the following budget/finance items that need board approval: 

• Transfers: G, H, & I 

• Budget Amendments: 10 & 11 

 

This has been discussed and prepared by the Town’s outside financial consultant, Beverly 

Stroud, CPA. 

 

Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum made a motion to approve the transfers and budget amendments; the 

motion carried unanimously (See Attachment E). 
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Departmental Reports 

 

The Interim Town Manager made the public safety report for the month of November from the 

Sheriff’s Office (See Attachment F).  

 

The Interim Town Manager gave the financial report for the month of November. 

 

Commissioner Lilley made a motion to approve the financial report; the motion carried 

unanimously (See Attachment G).  

 

Interim Town Manager presented the street paving report. The paving is finished, however, there 

are issues that need to be addressed on Nelson St. NC Department of Transportation has been 

contacted and reviewed those issues and now waiting for an analysis report to be provided. The 

total cost was under budget by $80,000 to $90,000. It was suggested to not patch but re-grind and 

re-pave from Main St. to Jefferson St. 

 

Interim Town Manager reported on four projects. Firstly, the stormwater study. Rivers & 

Associates have started. A progress report will be given in Spring 2025. Secondly, Rivers & 

Associates are making headway with the Smith Street Park plan. Next, library renovations are 

progressing. The library is closed for renovations which include carpet replacement, new wall 

paint, LED lighting, cabinetry staining, and deck expansion. An anticipated grand re-opening 

should be on February 1, 2025. Lastly, the Pit Stop project is active. The contractor is on site 

doing demolition work and putting up wall studs. 

 

The next monthly meeting will be held February 4, 2025. 

 

Fire Department 

Fire Chief Lilley reported 12 calls including 3 assist rescue, 3 outside county fires, 2 motor 

vehicles crashes, 2 power lines down, and1 car fire. He reported a total of 14 training hours. Fire 

truck 2102 bumper has been fixed along with the damper door. Equipment is in and on the trucks 

and batteries for the AED’s are in. 

Public Works 

Interim Town Manager had no comments. 

Town Attorney 

Attorney Lassiter had no comments. 

Commissioner Lilley posed a question concerning the streetlight by the Fire Department building 

to the Interim Town Manager. Interim Town Manager has reached out to Dominion about this 

matter. 
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Mayor Pro-Temp Bynum made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:10pm, the motion carried 

unanimously. 

 

 

________________________________  

Mayor, Carl Wilson  

  

 

 

ATTEST:  

  

____________________________________  

Linda Sheppard, Town Clerk  

 

_____________________ 

Date 

 

 

  



8 
 

 

 

  

ATTACHMENT A 



9 
 

 

 

  



10 
 

 

 



11 
 

 



12 
 

 

  



13 
 

 

  



14 
 

 

  



15 
 

 

  



16 
 

 

  



17 
 

 



18 
 

  



19 
 

 

  



20 
 

 

ATTACHMENT B 



21 
 

 

  

ATTACHMENT C 



22 
 

 

  

ATTACHMENT D 



23 
 

 



24 
 

  



25 
 

 

 

  

ATTACHMENT E 



26 
 

 

  



27 
 

 

  



28 
 

 

  



29 
 

 

  



30 
 

 

  

ATTACHMENT F 



31 
 

 

 

ATTACHMENT G 


